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From the Desk of the President (Actually it’s our dining room table) 

I hope that everyone survived our recent snowstorm. I 
remember looking out the window Tuesday night and 
thinking it looked so preƩy. Of course, the following days 
were not as nice as the snow and ice stayed around for a 
number of days making driving treacherous. We also en-
countered Georgetown County shuƫng down services 
which caused a delay in trash and recycle services. It is a 
good thing we don’t experience snow very oŌen. 
 
I want to start out by thanking all the people who assist us 
by parƟcipaƟng in one of our commiƩees.   As menƟoned 
in a previous leƩer, we have various commiƩees who vol-
unteer their Ɵme to assist our community. These com-
miƩees include a Finance CommiƩee, a Community Assis-
tance CommiƩee, an Outreach CommiƩee and let’s not 
forget the Christmas LighƟng CommiƩee. Thanks to all 
who parƟcipated. 
 
We recently had a change to the Board of Directors. Diane 
Leg has resigned and her posiƟon was filled by Mike 
Petscavage.  As is dictated by our CCR’S, the open posiƟon 
is filled by the Board and the person selected completes 
the term of the previous Board member. Please thank Di-
ane for her service to the community. 
 
Since our last newsleƩer TradiƟon has held a few social 
events. First, we had the ever popular, Octoberfest, which 
was well aƩended. AƩendees had a great Ɵme enjoying all 
the Bavarian music and superb food. We also had the ever
-popular Christmas Carol sing-along and Christmas Golf 
Cart parade.  

Last fall we began the process of repaving our roads. 
This requires us to grind the exisƟng asphalt and re-
place it with new. We started with TradiƟon Club 
Drive from the front gate to Deacon Drive. The Board 
will be working with our resident Civil Engineers to 
determine the next phase. We are looking to space 
out the repaving so that we conƟnue to maintain a 
sizable chunk of our reserve funds in the event of a 
significant event. 
 
As our community ages we have encountered issues 
that required repair. A sink hole appeared in the drain-
age lines between TradiƟon Club Drive and Alexander 
Glennie Drive. The pipe was repaired and the hole 
filled. We also have addressed the road drainage prob-
lem on TradiƟon Club Drive on the cross-over to Hole 
#2. The road would fill with rainwater aŌer a heavy 
rain storm. The pipe had to be cleaned out of debris 
and sediment removed that was blocking the water 
from flowing into a pond. 

 
We have heard your concerns about the quality of the 
plants and flowers we have used at the front and back 
gate. We have asked our Home and Garden Club to 
assist us in our selecƟon process. They will be se-
lecƟng the vegetaƟon starƟng with our spring 
planƟngs. We are also aware of the deterioraƟon of 
grass in some of our common areas. While grass has 
worked in the past, we will need to look at potenƟally 
another strain of grass or other opƟons to improve the 
look. We will be enlisƟng True Blue for opƟons. 



From the Desk of the President ConƟnued 

The new Spectrum Contract is in effect this year. There were 
some changes in the service. In the past we were allowed 4 
devices and now we are allowed only 3. Please note that if 
you retain the fourth device you will be charged for it. You 
can change your cable box to a Xumo which assists in 
streaming, if you wish.  But any exisƟng devices will sƟll 
work. We understand that installing the Xumo box may be 
difficult, but many folks are happy with the result.  
 
The viewing package we now have has also been changed. 
We no longer get The Movie Channels. In its place we now 
get Spectrum TV Select, Entertainment View, Paramount+ 
with ShowƟme and Disney+.  They also recommend that you 
upgrade your modem and router if you have not recently 
done so to improve your internet service. 

Annual MeeƟng: 
Our annual meeƟng is being held on February 20 at the Waccamaw Library on St. Paul Street. The meeƟng will 
start at 5:00 PM with check-in starƟng at 4:30. As usual we will be voƟng on the IRS tax quesƟon as well as for the 
2 open BOD posiƟons. This year we have six candidates to fill the 2 openings. Please send in your ballot either 
electronically or through USPS. We recommend responding electronically to ensure your vote reaches us on 
Ɵme. 

 

Thanks, and see you around the hood. 

As I am sure you are aware that we have changed 
how we perform the community review.  Our 
management company has assumed that respon-
sibility. We have encountered numerous ques-
Ɵons regarding the new process. As with any 
change in process, we need to make some adjust-
ments and modificaƟons. Please understand that 
this is a work in progress. We have already re-
worded the noƟficaƟon leƩer that is used and 
have reversed a number of perceived violaƟons.  
 
The Board will be working very closely with 
Kuester to modify the criteria so that it is not so 
black and white. Please accept our apology for 
any angst this may have caused. 

Photos Shared by our contributors 



On Saturday, October 12th, more than 100 residents aƩended 
our annual social event.  This year, the theme was Oktoberfest.  
Thankful that the weather cooperated, tables were set up          
Inside and out to accommodate seaƟng for everyone.  Debbie 
Moeller, along with her team turned the pool house and deck 
into a Bavarian gaststäƩe.    
 
With seasonal Oktoberfest décor, food, DJ  and even a beer 
tent the mood was set to enjoy all the fesƟviƟes.  Thanks to the 
more than 30 volunteers who set up, cleaned up, cooked and 
served.   
 
We are blessed to have such a great community. 



CHRISTMAS GOLF CART PARADE 2024 

T’was the first Friday near Christmas, 
as we set up for dinner  

Gathering songbooks and flowers     
to award to the winners 
The tree was all lighted                     
and food was prepared 

In hopes that our patrons               
soon would be there 

 
When out in the car park     
there rose such a claƩer 

We sprang to the window  
to see what was the maƩer 

When what to our wondering eyes 
should appear 

But 9 shiny golf carts  
all decked out, oh dear! 

 
With so many people dressed  

up for a charade  
I knew it a moment  

it must be the parade 
If not for the cold,  

there would have been more 
Kudos to those who dared to endure  

 
The leader, he whistled  
and called them in line 

And gave them all numbers  
to follow behind 

now Whoville, now Tweety,  
now Toothless and Pinky 

On Santa, on Holly, on Beach Bum 
and Sweety 

 
To the back of the clubhouse, 

 to the path down below 
Now dash away, dash away, 

 dash away, go! 



It’s been a very busy end of year with home 
sales and new neighbors moving in and several 
making a purchase of a seasonal or “someday” 
home in our lovely community. 
 
57 Monarch Court  Eric & Jennifer Atkinson 
66 Monarch Court  Bruce Devoe & Karen Lappas 
9 Thrasher Court Stanley BraƩon & Maura Couch  
34 Discovery Lane Kay Freeman-Warfield 
52 Brookridge Lane Richard Rollick & Melissa Longo 
96 Patriot Lane ChrisƟne McGonagle 
11 Boatmen Drive  David Swanson 
1004 TradiƟon Club Drive  Larry & Linda Zukowski 

Welcome New Neighbors 

The TradiƟonal Old Fashioned sing-a-long was held at the clubhouse on Friday evening 
December 6th.  Debbie Moeller and her elves prepared a feast for about 60 residents 

who braved the chilly temperatures to come out and 
join Willie Conway to sing our favorite seasonal lyrics.   

Our accompanist, Jill Trinka, was unable to perform 
due to a family emergency, however she arranged for a 
colleague from the Coastal Carolina University Staff to 
take her place.  

The joyous celebraƟon included a southern BBQ of pulled pork, baked beans and maca-
roni and cheese finished with Santa’s favorite, cookies!   All the food was prepared and 
served by the elves themselves. 

WELCOME COMMITTEE 
When new folks purchase an home in TradiƟon 
they are welcomed with an LBF tote bag, a 
neighborhood directory, a copy of the ARB and 
Covenants and lots of other useful informaƟon 
pertaining to our community and surrounding 
areas. 

AŌer 3 years fulfilling this role, the coordinator is 
stepping down and looking for someone to     
assume this responsibility and build their own 
commiƩee of helpers. 

If you are interested in volunteering as coordina-
tor for this essenƟal and graƟfying posiƟon, 
please send an email to : 

NewsleƩer@TheTradiƟonCommunity.com 

BE Encouraged —  By Linda Smith 
 
A study found that the most producƟve age in human life is 60-70 years old. The 2nd is from 70-80. The 3rd is from 50-60.  
The average age of NOBEL PRIZE winners is 62. Of CEOs of prominent companies is 63 years. Of pastors of the 100 largest 
churches in the U.S. is 71.  
 
New England journal of Medicine— May 8th 1986. A published book review found at age 60, you reach the TOP of your 
potenƟal and this conƟnues into your 80s. Therefore, if you are 60-70 or 70-80 you MAY have the BEST and 2nd best op-
portunity in your life to produce meaningful accomplishments that can leave a lasƟng posiƟve legacy! 



Join the Polar Bears in the icy pool OR Join us every Monday, Wednesday and Friday  

1/2 hour of Chair Aerobics followed by a 1/2 hour of line dancing 

Great Winter AcƟvity to keep those muscles toned and the heart rate up! 

9 AM to 10 AM inside the club house 

Just show up, no sign up required.  Hope to see you there. 

ANNUAL MEETING 

At the LIBRARY 

Thursday February 20th at 5:00 PM 

Doors open at 4:30 for check in 

Two seats on the Board of Directors are open for  a 3 year term.  You will receive a ballot in the mail and via email.   

Vote Wisely 

All Board posiƟons are voluntary without compensaƟon.  It is a cohesive group of 5 men and women who dedicate 
their Ɵme (lots of Ɵme) and experƟse to  keep TradiƟon as one of the most sought aŌer communiƟes on the 
strand. 

  It takes more than talent, it takes heart. 

MeeƟngs are planned for once each month, but many impromptu meeƟngs are held and the work doesn’t stop 
there.  It’s hands-on every day, constant text messages, phone calls and emails to deal with;  many Ɵmes the 
stress leads to sleepless nights.  Unfortunately there are more complaints than thanks. 

There are more candidates than open posiƟons this year.  When you cast your vote be certain that your choices 
are for residents who have a strong work ethic, are team players and are ready to roll up their sleeves and get to 
work.  See you at the meeƟng! 



By Interim Secretary, Paul Lempert  
All Photos by Paul Lempert 

The TradiƟon Men’s league, with 85 members in 2024, played Monday mornings except for 
the months of March, April, May, and October when tee Ɵmes are moved to the aŌernoons. 

President - Danny Ingram 
VP of Games - Charlie Zelinsky & Bob Misa 
VP of Tournaments- Ted Wroth 
Secretary - Bruce Ebbets 
Treasurer - Steve Smith 

ElecƟons were held during 4th 
quarter and the officers for 2025 
were announced at the annual 
Christmas Dinner in December. 

TEAM RINGER - Jerry Mayer & Al Britsch  

2024 TOURNAMENT CHAMPIONS  

MEMORIAL MASTERS -  A Flt: Bill Shelly (77 pts), B Flt: Jerry Mayer (74 pts) 
PRESIDENTS CUP (May 13 & 20) A Flt: Wayne Johnson (score 141)  
B Flt: John Gaworecki (score 136) 
MEMBER/MEMBER (June 3 & 10) Champions: Steve Johnson & Carey Hunt  
MEMBER/GUEST (Aug. 16 & 17; PracƟce Round - Aug. 15)  
Overall Champions- Dale Hertweck & Jay Hertweck  

Jones Flight:          Dave Streeter & Mark Cicci 
Hogan Flight:         Rick Halsey & John Gaston 
Nicklaus Flight:     Dale Hertweck & Jay Hertweck  
Woods Flight:        Frank Haddy & Denny Kerr  
Palmer Flight:        Patrick & Ed Weich 
McILroy Flight:      Larry Barksdale & Josh Barksdale 
Scheffler Flight:    Steve Smith & Chip Rodgers 

CLUB CHAMPIONSHIP 
Gross Flight (Sept. 9 & 17): Dave Streeter - 145   
Net Flight A (Sept. 9 & 24):  Steve Smith - 145   
Net Flight B (Sept. 9 & 24):  Paul Lempert - 145   

Paul Lempert had his first ever Hole-in-one 
on Sept 30, hole #5 

RED/WHITE GOLD/BLUE (Oct. 14 & 21) 
Champions: Gold:  Patrick Tole (147)   
Silver: Declan McMullen (149)   
Red: Dale Hertweck (139) 

ANNUAL TURKEY SHOOTOUT 
DEC 1, 2024 

Turkey 
Shootout   
winners:   

Cary Hunt and 
Pat Butler 

Final Tournament of the Year:  Individual Ringer 

A Flight - Lou DePazzo; B Flight - Charlie Cocores; C Flight - Bob Cate  



 Thrasher Bash!!! - By Mike Petscavage 
 
In mid-November the residents of Thrasher Court and 
surrounding homes on TradiƟon Club Drive held a fes-
Ɵve get-together.  It was a great Ɵme and great oppor-
tunity for new neighbors to be introduced, and for old 
neighbors to meet and either reestablish or further 
strengthen friendships and bonds.   
 
There was an abundance of delicious food, including  
salads, fried chicken, pulled pork barbeque, coleslaw, 
macaroni and cheese, ranch beans, several potato     
casseroles, and many wonderful desserts.   
 
This was the second year in a row that this gathering 
was held, and many are hopeful that it becomes an 
annual event. 

BLOCK PARITES—NEIGHBORHOOD CELEBRATIONS 

Did you know that Thrasher Court was originally called Coventry Court on the TradiƟon Site map?   



 
At one Ɵme Boatmen Drive was known as “ambulance alley” as it seemed we had at 
least three calls per month. Well not anymore.  
 
Bevinn Herman had the idea to celebrate being great neighbors by having a block par-
ty last summer. The turnout was amazing. We got to meet some of the people on our 
street we only knew by a wave when out in the yard working.   
 
Not to let a good thing die, she started planning a Christmas party.  We had an even 
greater turnout at the clubhouse. There was food, food, food!  We exchanged ( or 
stole) giŌs starƟng with Stephen Rosen, the unofficial Mayor of Boatmen, being the 
longest Ɵme resident on Boatmen Drive.  
 
Plans are already in the works for the 2025 parƟes. 
   
Ambulance Alley no more!!!! 

 
A liƩle History of Boatmen Drive.    Boatmen Drive was one of the original development phases of TradiƟon in 1995.  At the Ɵme only the 
south end of the road was surveyed for 12 homes and it terminated northbound at the corner of Low Country Lane (152 Boatmen).  Later that 
year the other homes were surveyed as well as Patriot Lane and TradiƟon Club Drive was connected to Deacon Drive at the front gate.  That is 
the reason the lot numbers are not sequenƟal nor are they part of the same phase.  152 is Lot  24 Phase 8 however, the home next door, 140, 
is lot 56 Phase 3.  Today there are 29 homes on Boatmen and 10 different models.  The most common are the Calwin and the Russell.  
(Reference:  Plats filed with Georgetown County) 

BOATMEN DRIVE BLOCK PARTY 
—by Bevinn Herman, Elene Hertweck & Jan Shepherd 



In December we all got a leƩer mailed to our 
homes announcing the condiƟons of the new 
Spectrum contract.  We would be enƟtled to 3 
devices and free access to Paramount +, Disney 
+ and Max.  Like most, I did not know exactly 
what that meant.   

I ordered 1 XUMO (Zoo-Mo) box, just to see 
what it was.  Tiny liƩle thing, not much bigger 
than a Fire sƟck.  I also got a new modem to 
replace the original one from 6 years ago, that 
was a plus because I have barely experienced 
any internet issues since.  I turned in 1 cable 
box and my old modem.   

It’s easy to add the free services by going to 
Spectrum.net   then choosing Streaming ser-
vices.  Don’t buy extras if you don’t want them. 

I was already paying for Paramount + so I was 
unable to add that to my Spectrum account  
unƟl it canceled.  That saved me $8 each 
month.  We kept our DVR and since that now 
was considered our box #3, I no longer had to 
pay for it either, only the DVR service.  That 
saved me another $13 each month. 

Installing the Xumo was tedious, I had to reiniƟ-
ate every app that I used, which I did.  But when I 
realized Zumo would not allow me to carry over 
my Hallmark +, my Pureflix or my Acorn TV (don’t 
judge me) which I primarily watch  and paid for a 
year in advance. 

That’s when I decided to  put the Xumo as HDMI 
2 on the “stupid” TV which is used primarily for 
sport channels and I use my smart TV without 
any boxes.  Xumo may have capabiliƟes that I 
have not yet discovered, but for now, I don’t plan 
to explore them. 

I do find changing channels through the spec-
trum app somewhat annoying, but I rarely watch 
any cable other than the weather channel. So I 
can manage. 

In summary,  I do recommend geƫng a new mo-
dem and router if yours is not the most current.  
(just call Spectrum, they know exactly what you 
have).  Any smart TV is capable of streaming 
without any boxes.  

If you have a FiresƟck, Roku or Tivo and are hap-
py with them, stay with what you have.  If you 
have more than 3 TVs, at least one of them must 
be “smart” enough to work without any boxes so 
you don’t have to pay the extra fees.    

I saved money, got beƩer internet access and an 
educaƟon.  So I am happy. 

If you have found hidden secrets about the won-
ders of Xumo, please share. 

The Spectrum Contract 2025  From the Editor 



I joined the Hand, Foot and Elbow card group in 
December last year.   I was amazed by the para-
phernalia required to play a card game.  The com-
plexity of the game was daunƟng.   

Many people have played canasta and hand and 
foot card games.  But adding the elbow is another 
level of play.  Darlene Dodson introduced this 
game several years ago and serves as the coordi-
nator.   

Each Table is equipped with 7 (seven) decks of 
cards, thus the card shuffler is a necessity.  There 
is also a tray for selecƟng and discarding and an-
other for storing “foot and elbow” plus paper and 
pencil for keeping score.  ArithmeƟc skills are re-
quired, the scores can reach to the tens of thou-
sands. 

The games begin on Monday aŌernoons at 1:00, 
show Ɵme is 15 minutes before to ensure all the 
equipment is out and table assignments are com-
pleted.  It is very popular among our residents. 
Four rounds are played at each table, each round 
becoming more and more difficult.  In some cases 
it take more than 3 hours to complete all 4 games 
and earn bragging rights or suffer defeat. 

On January 27th we said farewell to long Ɵme Tradi-
Ɵon resident, Diane MacDonald, who has sold her 
home on TradiƟon Club Drive and heads north to 
New England with her husband, Doug.   

“New Hampsha” that is, on the “bawda” of MassachuseƩs.   

We enjoyed a celebraƟon of cupcakes and ice cream between hands.   

HAND, FOOT & ELBOW 
By the editor 

Back Row:  JeaneƩe Renault, Jan Shepherd, Darlene Dodson, Vicki Wythe, 
Lynn Mayer, Mary Grace Robic, Renee Bruce Mary Graef, Kathy KniƩle, & 
Deb Moeller 

Front Row:  BeƩy Ruff, Diane MacDonald, Dee Phillips, Kathy Berko 



ConƟnuing on our journey of home 
models in TradiƟon, the second 
most popular home built by Centex 
was the Calwin.   

This model starƟng at 1,332 Sq Feet, 
was not only the smallest, but the 
most affordable.  

In the early days of TradiƟon, this 
home could be built on a “non-
premium” lot for only $140,000.  
Earlier this year one of the Calwin 
models sold for over $500,000. 

 

Of the 403 homes built at TradiƟon, 
56 of them are the Calwin model, 
only 10 less than the Delaware 
which was our topic in the last     
ediƟon. 

The Calwin also was a decorated 
model on Basketmaker Lane for the 
potenƟal buyers to admire.  All 6 of 
the decorated models sold in 1999 
in a loƩery; many having changed 
hands a few Ɵmes since.   

 

The appeal of the Calwin, in addiƟon to the price, was the 3 bedroom, 2 bath, split plan with a large great room and 
eat-in kitchen.    OpƟonally, the 3rd bedroom could be converted to a study with French doors off the great room 
and/or a 15’ or 27’ sunroom added onto the back of the home. 

The brick and vinyl elevaƟons of the Calwin are very similar, and easily spoƩed by the post at the front entrance.  
However, the stucco elevaƟon, seen above in this 1998 flyer, with its front porch and dormers make it more difficult 
to idenƟfy.  There are 6 stucco versions of the Calwin; 5 All Vinyl Sided and 23 Brick & Vinyl.  All Calwin models were 
built in the parcels formerly known as Tuckers Grove and Hunters Reserve.   

In the next EdiƟon of the NewsleƩer, we will look at the 3rd most common model built in the TradiƟon.   

Can you guess? 

FROM THE EDITOR:  OUR JOURNEY OF HOME MODELS 

Flyer from 1998 



An Apple 
Dumpling is 

Really   
Something  

From the Editor 
 
 

I was fortunate to get an invitaƟon to be a vendor at the 2024 Apple 
Dumpling FesƟval at St. Peter’s Lutheran Church on the 23rd   of   
November.  Having never been, I didn’t know what to expect; in 
fact, I didn’t know what an apple dumpling was. 
 
The event was held in Heinecke hall.  Several Large round tables and 
chairs were set up just outside the kitchen and about 20 vendor  
tables in the back and along the walls.  The doors opened to patrons 
at 10a.m. that Saturday morning, and I was amazed at the line of 
100 people waiƟng to get in.  This was a story I needed to tell.   
 
More than a decade ago a former resident and parishioner shared 
her Ohio family’s apple dumpling recipe.  From this the Apple 
Dumpling FesƟval was born.  Although a small beginning, over Ɵme 
the event has gained popularity as demonstrated with the 100’s of 
people waiƟng to purchase their delicacy. 
 
In 2023, the parishioners made 200 Apple Dumplings, and they sold 
old so quickly that in 2024, they doubled the amount.  But it was not 
only 400 dumplings that were available to the public, but an addi-
Ɵonal 400 that could be pre-ordered and picked a week before.   
Volunteers also made 9 variaƟons of soups for sale at the fesƟval. 
 

What does it take to make 800 
apple dumplings?   
 
I talked to Organizer, Jane Rudd 
Þ 30 people 
Þ 800 apples  
Þ 200 lbs. of flour 
Þ 50 lbs. Crisco, 120 lbs. of 

sugar  
Þ 20 dozen eggs. 
 
 
 
Due to the size of the kitchen faciliƟes, all 800 could not 
be housed at once, thus the preorder and sales dates. 
 
The apples are peeled and cored, wrapped in pastry 
dough, stuffed with cinnamon and sugar sauce and baked.  
When they are served, more warm sauce is added and 
dollop of vanilla ice cream.  Delectable.  
 
When the doors opened at 10a.m. the line of people went 
to the order table to purchase mulƟple apple dumplings  
and cups of soups.  Three hours later, everything was 
gone. 
 
Fortunate for the vendors, the aƩendees did not come 
only for the food, they also came to shop.  I had created a 
special line of mixed media Christmas ornaments on 
wood, Thanksgiving cards and Christmas cards just for the 
occasion.  It was not my normal “Art Under the Oaks” in-
ventory of Art but catered to the holidays and small inside 
craŌ show.  It was very successful.  
 
I hope to get invited back next year. 

The TradiƟon Ladies Nine Hole Golf 
AssociaƟon (TLNHGA)  

By Jan Jennings, Secretary 
The League enjoys an acƟve membership which meets weekly on Tues-
day for play at our beauƟful course.  We hold a “Gals and Pals” tourna-
ment yearly. Unfortunately play was suspended due to weather.  How-
ever, parƟcipants sƟll enjoyed a delicious dinner prepared by our very 
talented Club Chef, Debbie.  Hearty parƟcipants returned the following 
Tuesday to enjoy a fun compeƟƟon followed by a pizza dinner.   

 

 AddiƟonally, social gatherings are scheduled a few Ɵmes during year 
to provide an opportunity to enjoy other acƟviƟes, such as a “souper” 
supper, music bingo, a Christmas giŌ exchange and gourmet dinner, 
and the annual Christmas/Awards luncheon.  
 
The  Christmas/Awards luncheon is an opportunity to enjoy the 
Christmas spirit and to acknowledge those ladies who have earned 
awards for Most Improved, Chip Ins and Birdies.  



     Smith Free Clinic Update 
     Anne Faul—-Interviewed and wriƩen by Linda Smith 
 
On August 29, 2024, Anne Faul kindly sat down for an inter-
view about Smith Medical Clinic (SMC) here in Pawleys Is-
land.  She explained that she is acƟng as an Interim ExecuƟve 
Director unƟl a new director can be hired to fill the vacancy leŌ 
by the previous director, Gretchen Smith. She stated that she 
had had the honor and pleasure of being part of the SMC team 
previously, serving in the director posiƟon from 2010 unƟl 
2021. And because of her being away for a while and then re-
turning, she could share her perspecƟve of what has changed 
in the last few years.  
  

Anne is impressed by the many improvements and enhance-
ments made by Gretchen in her Ɵme at the clinic.  Advance-
ments have been made in the use of electronic medical rec-
ords, in paƟent flow and there has been a significant expansion 
in the uƟlizaƟon of the Georgetown clinic locaƟon.  Ms. Smith 
did a wonderful job of creaƟng new strategic partnerships 
throughout the community and excelled at paƟent outreach 
and increasing community support for the clinic. 
  

Anne has also noƟced a disturbing difference in the paƟents 
seen at SMC.  Since the Covid pandemic, the clinic providers 
are seeing a growing trend of paƟents with more complex and 
severe health condiƟons that have delayed seeking treatment. 
Many paƟents present with mulƟple chronic illnesses and 
more advanced stages of disease, requiring more intensive 
care and management.  
  

 These very people who come to SMC are the same folks that 
we all encounter in our day to day lives, whether we realize it 
or not. They may work as cashiers, dental hygienists, construc-
Ɵon workers, house cleaners, hairdressers, arƟsts, fast food 
workers, roofing installers, landscapers, etc. For one reason or 
another they may not have access to health insurance bene-
fits.  But they are not really any different than you or I. Their 
lives are just more complicated and their resources are more 
limited.  
 

Whereas most of us have a cushion to fall back on when hard 
Ɵmes come, they don’t. Or their cushion has disappeared. Peo-
ple that care about them have leŌ or died. Jobs have dried up. 
Vehicles no longer run and might need costly repairs that they 
cannot afford. Their home that might have been in their family 
for generaƟons might have been destroyed by a natural disas-
ter. Their savings may have been exhausted during Covid shut-
downs. They might have suffered an injury and can no longer 
work in their specific occupaƟon. Or other traumaƟc insur-
mountable events occurred in their lives. Affording health care, 
medicaƟons, or following through with medical appointments 
can be extremely daunƟng when they are struggling with just 
puƫng food on the table. OŌen their hardships seem to come 
in a series of mulƟple waves. They may feel as though their 
enƟre family household is about to fall down. SomeƟmes they 
are barely holding on mentally, physically, and economically.   

UNPARALLELED HEALTH CARE SERVED WITH DIGNITY, KINDNESS, & 
RESPECT FOR OUR MOST VULNERABLE NEIGHBORS 

  
At SMC, the goal is to help folks regain their health so they can hold 
down a job, and take care of themselves and their families.  The clinic 
gives them a place to gather themselves amid the storm so they have 
a chance they can go on with life with beƩer health and more re-
sources.  
  

As concerning as the health profiles of paƟents may be, Anne 
stressed that she has also seen great posiƟve advancements in the 
clinic that bring much hope for the future. For instance, more and 
more ConƟnuous Glucose Monitors (CGM) are being used with dia-
beƟc paƟents. If you’ve ever known someone to receive a new dia-
beƟc diagnosis, you’ve seen what an overwhelming life adjustment it 
requires for them to change their enƟre lifestyle.  
 
A CGM allows instantaneous feedback about the relaƟonship be-
tween what the person just ate or the amount of exercise they re-
cently undertook and how it has impacted their blood sugar. That 
beƩer helps them make beƩer choices going forward. AdmiƩedly 
these CGM are expensive, but because of their posiƟve impact on 
paƟent outcomes, a grantor provided funds to cover the cost.  SMC is 
currently searching for diabeƟc educators to further enhance ser-
vices.  SMC paƟents have access to the latest and most advanced 
medicaƟons completely free of charge, thanks to an on-site pharma-
cy. This ensures they receive top-Ɵer treatments without the burden 
of cost.   
 
Smith Clinic also acƟvely collaborates with Tidelands Health through 
Tidelands Community Care Network (TCCN).   In fact, at the 
Georgetown SMC locaƟon the clinic resides in the same building as 
TCCN so our mutual paƟents can receive addiƟonal assistance, like 
educaƟon on how to manage chronic diseases like diabetes and hy-
pertension.  
  

Another change since Covid, is that clinic mental health providers  are 
seeing more paƟents suffering from loneliness, anxiety, stress, and 
depression. The clinic is fortunate to have 2 mental health volunteers 
that can help paƟents deal with these issues.  
  

The clinic is finding that the data available through electronic health 
records helps staff and volunteers provide beƩer follow up and care 
for paƟents.  For example, it is easier to idenƟfy and reach out to 
lapsed paƟents to encourage them to re-engage with managing their 
health.  

ConƟnued on next page - 



  Smith Medical Clinic (conƟnued) 
 
When asked how folks in TradiƟon can sup-
port Smith Medical Clinic, Anne replied 
that there are 3 very important ways to 
help.  First and foremost, refer paƟents 
that may need care.  MenƟon SMC to eve-
ryone with whom you come in contact. You 
never know who needs to know that this 
clinic is here. You never know who you 
might help or who might wish to volunteer. 
Secondly, consider volunteering yourself. 
You don’t have to be a medical profession-
al to help. There are other ways to share your Ɵme and tal-
ent. The clinic needs administraƟve people, clerks, diabeƟc 
educators, physical therapists, paƟent-navigators, fund rais-
ers, data analysts, outreach coordinators, people who can 
convert paper charts to electronic files, those who love Excel, 
people to make follow up phone calls to paƟents, and many 
others. Your workplace or church could even plan a Team-
Building AcƟvity with the SMC team!  
  
DID YOU KNOW?  BABY BOOMERS HAVE THE HIGHEST RATE 
OF VOLUNTEERING IN THE US (59%) COMPARED TO ALL 
OTHER GENERATIONS — US CENSUS BUREAU 
  
The third way to support the clinic is by providing financial 
support.  Because of their volunteer model and strategic 
partnerships, the clinic stretches every $1 donated to create 
$5-$8 in medical care.   No talent nor contribuƟon ever goes 
to waste. And it’s important to know that when paƟents re-
ceive care at SMC, the clinic is helping to reduce the number 
of avoidable  Emergency Department visits, thus reducing 
overall health care costs in our community. The clinic strives 
to help people get the right care, at the right place, at the 
right Ɵme.  
  
SMC volunteers consistently demonstrate empathy, percep-
Ɵon, and excellent listening skills.  For example, SMC nurses 
frequently must “read between the lines” and “hear” what 
the paƟents may not wish to say. They need to be aƩuned to 
idenƟfy needs or problems that paƟents may be afraid or 
embarrassed to share. It’s not merely Triage at SMC, it’s 
much more than that. It’s more of an astute realizaƟon of 
the Whole Person as well as his or her health, social network, 
deficits, and dangers. Is the person living in their car, has a 
death of a significant person just occurred, has there been a 
recent loss, or is the paƟent contemplaƟng suicide or experi-
encing domesƟc violence? Are they distrusƞul? Are they 
withdrawn? Are they in pain?  These excepƟonal SMC nurses share these insights confidenƟally with the rest of the care team. Then the 
team can sensiƟvely, compassionately, and purposely aƩend to the person’s needs.  
  
A life just might be saved. A person and their family just might be preserved. And they might go on to serve our community in a way no one 
ever imagined. 
  
SMC families have all the same needs as any other families here. They just need a way to access services. We can help. Won’t you join us? 



Our Habitat Story 
     By Charlie & Carol Cocores 

     -Interviewed and wriƩen by Linda Smith 
 

This nonprofit, non-governmental charita-
ble organizaƟon was originally started in 

1976 in Georgia by Millard and Linda Fuller. And in its infancy President 
Jimmy Carter and his wife Rosalyn became its public face. In the years 
since it has grown to be in all 50 states as well as in over 70 countries. It 
grew as a grass roots effort to partner those in need of shelter with volun-
teers, in order to build decent, affordable houses. While on a build site, 
Habitat volunteers work with local building professionals for a beƩer prod-
uct. The aim is to set families up to succeed, to build their self reliance, 
and ulƟmately give them stability and beƩer lives.  
 
Habitat for Humanity has built, renovated, and repaired more than 
800,000 homes worldwide since its beginning! And in 2023 alone, the 
efforts of 895,000 volunteers helped 13.4 million people to achieve a 
decent place to live. The greatest number of homes through the ages has 
been in the US, with the 2nd greatest built in Guatemala.  
 
Locally the Georgetown affiliate was formed in 1991. In this area alone 
104 homes have been built, or about 4 homes per year. Habitat as a 501(c)
(3) has an excellent raƟng among chariƟes with 90% of each dollar actually 
going into the builds rather than into corporate wealth.  
 
These are not “free” homes either. Rather, they are built at no profit. Peo-
ple must meet requirements of having a job and being impoverished. Then 
their subsequent house payments are combined with no-interest loans 
provided by supporters and donated funds. These future homeowners 
must donate “sweat equity” also, meaning they must provide hundreds of 
hours working at the building site or within other areas of the local Habi-
tat. Future homeowners also aƩend classes on how to handle finances to 
help them succeed as well as classes on how to maintain a home.  
 
Volunteers can go all over the world, giving their own Ɵme, effort, and 
paying their own way. Many have said that their experience at Habitat 
really changed the course of their lives. Some have even volunteered aŌer 
some personal trauma in order to experience something posiƟve and to 
renew their sense of hope. All expressed being enriched, upliŌed, and 
feeling more posiƟve. They formed friendships, had fun, felt useful and 
appreciated. They experienced new cultures, gained a wider experience of 
the world, learned to respect other cultures both within this country as 
well as having created great memories! 

Charlie started working with Habitat in 2008 during a six week 
break from his job at ConnecƟcut College and had a great Ɵme! 
Then he was hooked! He then went to Honduras and met lots of 
interesƟng people. The following year he went to Guatemala and 
also worked to become a Habitat Leader.  
 
Carol became involved later and found that it renewed her spirit 
and outlook each year before she resumed teaching in the fall 
with Special EducaƟon classes. A liƩle over a year ago she even 
brought 8 women together to do a successful and fun Women’s 
Build in Asheville North Carolina.  
 
In a Habitat Retraining weekend they both got to meet President 
and Mrs. Carter about 6 years ago too!  
 
Charlie and Carol have about 100 interested people who regular-
ly send them emails asking “When’s the next trip?” They lovingly 
refer to them as their “habitat family” and are always willing to 
see the family grow.  
 
Several TradiƟon folks have also gone along on trips and had a 
great Ɵme. This past July Robin and Bob Wigham, Bob and Den-
ise Bridges, Jeff Breland as well as Bruce and Karen Ebbets went 
on a Habitat Build with Charlie and Carol to Kalispell, Montana. 
They worked on refurbishing a house, construcƟng some Habitat 
offices and helped to reorganize the Kalispell Habitat Restore. 
While there, and on a cultural experience Charlie seems to have 
thought he might have encountered a YeƟ, but that’s sƟll to be 
proven.  

 

Some of the countries Charlie and Carol have visited with Habitat 
are Poland, Romania, Thailand, Portugal, Honduras, Guatemala, 
and Costa Rica. Other trips have taken them previously to Ka-
lispell MT, New Orleans LA, some of the Hawaiian Islands, Ashe-
ville NC, Taos NM, Charleston SC, New London CT, and right here 
in Georgetown SC.  
 
If you or anyone you know are interested in being a part of this 
fun adventure in any way, or would just like to get more infor-
maƟon, contact them — they are in the TradiƟon Directory. Vol-
unteers and supporters are welcome from all backgrounds. You 
can also donate items to a Habitat ReStore. And of course, all 
donaƟons are always welcome and appreciated. This link helps 
you donate locally in Georgetown county, habi-
tatgeorgetown.com, And of course donaƟng to the InternaƟonal 
office will allow your money to be used worldwide.  
 
“It’s been a wonderful Ɵme with each and every trip, building 
friendships, sharing stories, and most of all helping families build 
beƩer futures for themselves and their children. We lovingly call 
our ‘habitat family’…..hooked on “habitat” and that’s a good 
thing!   

Together, we build better lives, through a hand up not a hand-out 



  
TAKE PRIDE IN YOUR HOME AND COMMUNITY -YOUR ARB IS HERE TO SUPPORT YOU AND THE TRADITION COMMUNITY!  

 
The most significant purposes of any Architectural Review 
Board (ARB) is the preservaƟon of curb appeal, assure proper-
ty maintenance, and promote opƟmal property values in an 
HOA community. The ARB as a sub-commiƩee of our very 
own HOA aims to follow the original Covenants and other 
binding documents that have been established by our com-
munity. They strive to follow the design and intent of the 
builder, developer, and board of homeowners. The goal is to 
remain true and consistent with the plan and aestheƟcs as 
well as to be sure decisions are not in conflict with TradiƟon 
covenants, local zoning codes, laws, and safety regulaƟons.  
  
Since the ARB is an offshoot of our HOA, its members operate 
in a collaboraƟve fashion with that board. Likewise the ARB 
members strive to be as responsive and helpful to the com-
munity homeowners as possible — serving them by answer-
ing their quesƟons, direcƟng them to resources, explaining 
the Covenants and ARB guidelines, sharing their own experi-
ence, giving Ɵmely feedback, offering ideas and alternaƟves, 
as well as outlining the appeal process if needed. The ARB 
tries very hard to be transparent, reasonable, logical, and de-
liberate. All decisions are made in good faith.  
  
Through the years the majority of ARB members have hailed 
from professional experience in technical fields such as engi-
neering, building construcƟon, civic planning, architectural 
design, electrical contracƟng, etc. These backgrounds offer 
the needed experƟse to allow them to use their knowledge to 
beƩer serve the community. All of their Ɵme and effort is do-
nated.  
 
The ARB meeƟng dates and current members names are 
listed on our community website found at hƩp//
www.tradiƟon29585.com : Charlie Zelinsky (Chair), Al Britsch 
(Secretary), Bob Hammond, Jim Jackson, and John McLaugh-
lin. And since John also serves a key role on the HOA he is an 
effecƟve liaison between the two groups. Any one of them 
can be contacted with quesƟons or concerns. Their contact 
informaƟon is in the TradiƟon Directory.  
  
All except for two of TradiƟon’s properƟes already have es-
tablished homes on them. So these days it is rare for the ARB 
to be presented with architectural plans for new construcƟon. 
Rather their work usually focuses on major changes to ex-
isƟng homes such as tree removal, house addiƟons, paƟos, 
driveways, changing exterior house colors, new windows, and 
similar requests.   

 
In order to prevent having to spend more money and Ɵme 
later to correct a project, a homeowner is encouraged to con-
tact an ARB Board Member first, download an ARB Applica-
Ɵon from the above website, follow all direcƟons outlined, 
and include a check to cover the deposit. For smaller projects 
there is a $25 deposit and a larger $500 deposit for significant 
projects that could negaƟvely impact common areas in the 
community. Once the project is approved the homeowner is 
then issued a yellow Permit which can be placed in their front 
window. The Permit is good for six months. But if the project 
is expected to take longer than expected you can contact the 
ARB for an extension.  
 
This TradiƟon ARB Permit in no way replaces any required county 
building permits that may also be needed by the homeowner. If the 
project is rejected by the ARB, the homeowner has the 
right to appeal the decision to the HOA. 
  
Once the project is completed the homeowner should immediately 
noƟfy the ARB so that their deposit check can either be shredded or 
returned. The ARB makes absolutely no money from any of these 
transacƟons.  
  
THE ARB’S GOAL IS NOT* TO REJECT — IT IS TO PROMOTE PROPER-
TY IMPROVEMENT  
  
One concern in the past has been that not all current homeowners 
have a plat map of their property. Not having that can make it diffi-
cult to accurately depict their property on an ARB ApplicaƟon. 
Some ways to obtain boundary specificaƟons or a plat map if de-
sired, may be to check your deed for details about property bound-
aries, contact the local county assessor’s office, or go online to 
check county or local government public records. If a more precise 
and updated plat is needed for any reason whatsoever, a home-
owner can consider hiring a professional land surveyor to conduct a 
boundary survey of the property.  
   
Last year the ARB set a record, receiving 145 applicaƟons — as 
compared to the previous year of 113. That fact alone stands as a 
testament that TradiƟon residents are cohesive when it comes to 
community aƩracƟveness, are proud of their TradiƟon community, 
and are commiƩed to its improvement and longevity. 

TradiƟon’s Architectural Review Board  
Charlie Zelinsky, ARB Chair  & Al Britsch, ARB Secretary 

               -Interviewed and wriƩen by Linda Smith  



Best Kept Secrets of Our Local YMCA  
Tyler Wiggins, Clinical Exercise Coordinator  

-Interviewed and wriƩen by Linda Smith  

 
Although personal trainers have a place in community fitness, our local YMCA staff are at a much higher level of experƟse. All have a mini-
mum of a BS degree in health sciences, biology, or kinesiology. These educaƟonal majors form the basis of in-depth knowledge in human 
anatomy, physiology, and movement mechanics which actually serve as a foundaƟon for becoming a Physical Therapist. In fact many of 
these staff do come from a PT background. They are accustomed to working with goals on a PT Plan of Care or from doctor’s orders. All can 
accept clients referred directly by a physician. Some are even ACSM CerƟfied through the American College of Sports Medicine. That makes 
them uniquely qualified to work with a variety of people including those with health risks. And our local doctors have expressed confidence 
in their level of experƟse as well as the value of the programs offered here. Orthopedic surgeons in parƟcular send paƟents to the Y to ad-
dress various muscular imbalances.   
 
The public is generally aware that a YMCA membership offers great access to a facility filled with top notch exercise equipment, weights, 
pools, and classes. But despite living in a large golfing community, most are not aware of the Titleist Performance InsƟtute (TPI) cerƟfied pro-
gram offered here. But to clarify, it is not* a series of golf lessons, so don’t bring your golf clubs. Instead, it is a comprehensive analysis of an 
individual’s body mechanics and physical state and how those impact their golf swing. RecommendaƟons are then made, based on those 
findings.  
 
Did you know that 18 of the last 20 major championships were won by players advised by a TPI CerƟfied Expert?  
 
 AddiƟonally, some high caliber programs are also offered here at the Y under the 
umbrella, “Moving is Medicine.” These are supervised evidence-based fitness plans 
that help with specific medical condiƟons such as joint issues, hypertension CHF, 
COPD, cancer, diabetes, decondiƟoning, stroke, Parkinson’s, or aŌer Cardiac Re-
hab. The major goal is to improve the person’s overall health, stamina, mobility, 
balance, longevity, and quality of life. An EBHI Grant has helped to defray the cost 
for some parƟcipants as well. All must be referred by a physician. The specific pro-
grams are: 1, Learn Your Moves, 2. Maintain Your Moves, 3. Power Through Parkin-
son’s, 4. Stabilizing Strokes, 5. Fitness AŌer Rehab, 6. Livestrong At The YMCA (for 
cancer survivors).  
 
Remember, when technology makes life easier, humans tend to get lazy. There’s 
more siƫng and less moving. The result is that muscles shorten and sƟffness and 
pain seƩle in.  More and more Ɵme is spent in front of the television. It can be-
come a habit and a downward spiral.  In winter Ɵme it may seem unavoidable since 
it’s too cold to do much outside.  Winter is very dangerous for seniors. It can feel 
like life is on hold for 3 months of the year.  Heart disease, insomnia, arthriƟc pain, 
depression are all harmful effects of being inert.  Stay busy anyway you can!  
 
You Can Improve Your Health with as LiƩle as 30 Minutes of Exercise a Day. 


